Faculty Senate

Monday, December 4, 2006

Su-313, 4:00 – 5:30 pm

APPROVED 01/08/07

Attending: Lee Ayers, Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Anne Chambers, Prakash Chenjeri, Claire Cross, Daniel DeNeui, Sarah Ann Hones, Jean Maxwell, Kathleen McNeill, Gregory Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Michael Parker, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Kay Sagmiller, Matt Stillman, Kemble Yates, Nick Young

Absent: Linda Hilligoss, Julie Kochanek, Gudrun Gill, Dan Wilson, Terry DeHay, 

Visitors: Mada Morgan, Mary Cullinan, Earl Potter, Paul Steinle, Laura O’Bryon, Mara Affre, Priscilla Hunter, Chris Sackett, Eric Levin, Karl Ayers, Barbara Scott, Tom Owens, Josie Wilson
I. Matt Stillman moved and Daniel DeNeui seconded the motion to approve the minutes from the 11/20/06 meeting of the Faculty Senate.  The motion passed, with Kemble Yates abstaining.
II. Announcements

A. Kay Sagmiller would still like people to participate in the Reserved Seating art show.  

1. Proposal is due by December 15, and the academic chairs will be on display 

from February 15.  

2. You can do your artwork on any kind of chair not to exceed 50 pounds.  
3. Every artist can donate their chair to the silent auction, proceeds will go to the Joan Marioni Memorial Fund.  
4. Calendars with Chairs in academic garb sitting in the chairs will be photographed.

B. Greg Pleva announced that winner of the icebreaker game at the beginning of the 
term, “Faculty Senate Secrets” was Earl Potter, who was given movie tickets to 
Tinseltown.  Provost Potter declined the invitation to deliver an acceptance speech.
C. Alena Ruggerio requested donations for her COMM 310 community-based learning 
assignment.  Students contribute money to a class pool, and then deliver persuasive 
speeches about their favorite charity.  The accumulated donation is sent directly to the 
charity of the student voted most persuasive speaker.  This year’s winner was Caity 
Goins, who spoke about Dunn House.  Please contact Alena if you would like to 
donate.
D. Prakash Chenjeri stated that this is his last Faculty Senate meeting, and it has been 
a pleasure.  He leaves the Senate in good hands.  Greg thanked Prakash for his

service.
III. Remarks from President Cullinan

A. The governor has released his budget today.  It is good news for higher ed in 
Oregon.  He has supported a large amount of the package prepared for him.  This 
could be the best budget since 1999 or ever, but it’s not the end of the process and the 
budget could still be debated through July or August.  
1. The Governor’s budget provides funds for regional campuses and a possible 1% increase in faculty salaries, reducing the faculty-student ratio (which we probably won’t get on this campus), and dollars for enrollment increases, dollars for energy support, sizeable money for deferred maintenance (which we need), and capital projects like our theater (we will have to fundraise to match that). 

2. The governor’s budget does not address the RAM Model, and we don’t know how that’s going to play out.  If it does go back into play, that’s bad for us because it’s based on enrollment.  
3. This does not get us out of our own predicament on the campus.  We have built the concepts in this budget into our planning, and we are still going to have to face the kinds of challenges we’ve already been talking about.  
B. President Cullinan reported Friday at the Board meeting about the process we are 
going through.  She reported on the cuts we are working on, and the meetings and 
comments and consultation period. 

1. The Board was positive about the progress we’re making.  
C. President Cullinan has received substantial feedback during this comment period.  What’s been coming into her office: 
1. 6 requests for information.  They have either been posted on IR webpage or 
sent to UPC.  
2. 14 ideas about savings, including energy effeciencies, schedules, business 
practices.  
a. Comments about the lights in Churchill (lighting every other light): you 
have to have all the bulbs in the chandelier lit for it to work.  
3. 4 comments about retention and recruitment.  
4. 37 general suggestions and comments: complements, expansion, adding courses, consolidating courses.  
5. 3 people have said it is clear we have a budget problem.  
6. The majority of comments are coming in from faculty, staff, and students but also 7 or 8 from the community.  
7. Comment period goes until the middle of December.  Because of the holidays, announcements will not be made right before the holidays.  We are working on how much can be done without Article 11 section D, but no decisions before we all return in January.  

D. An amazing collection of instruments have been donated to the university.  Jack 
Schuman has given us 700 musical instruments.  There was a celebration last night 
for his birthday and to fundraise for renovating a space to house these instruments. 
This might be the largest private collection of instruments in the country.  A few other 
universities across the country and at the Metropolitan museum have collections, so its 
rarity means this is a draw for the university, and the Music Department will be working 
on integrating the collection into performances.  

1. NickYoung: Can instruments be viewed by anyone?  Where are they 
currently? President Cullinan: Mostly still in boxes, we must renovate a space to 
house them.  
2. There is a performance in the Hannon Library of Shakespeare’s music 
tonight at 7:00 featuring these works of art.

E. Dan Rubenson asked questions from him and others in his constituency:

Is there an agenda coming from the OUS Board or the Chancellor’s Office that is 
flavoring directions for change in this process?
1. President Cullinan: I’ve gotten remarkably little direction.  They’re just saying 
you need to get yourself back into a strong budget situation without a particular 
set of guidelines or criteria except to get a fund balance back up.  I would like to 
get a better feel of their preferences so that when we present our plan, they will 
accept it.

2. Earl Potter: Members of Board and the Chancellor and Vice Chancellor Jay Kenton say significant changes are necessary.  We cannot achieve the goals we have to achieve by the actions we have taken in the past.  They have put pressure on the things they think we need to do that we have not done before, but there is no list there.  
3. Potter continued: The only number specifically mentioned is the current student to faculty ratio in the OUS system in average is 27:1.  The Chancellor, as part of the Governor’s budget, addressed funding to bring the OUS average to 24:1.  We are currently at 21:1 but the Chancellor would like to see us closer to the average.

4. Potter: President Cullinan has asked about guidelines for particular program areas based on strengths, and that has not been forthcoming, there are no protected programs, there are not target programs for cuts.  Just very stringent pressure on aggressive action to get our budget into line.

a. Rubenson: Is that ratio expected to be the same at the regional 
schools as at the bigger OUS schools?  

b. Potter: The party line supporting the budget request is that the OUS 
needs to lower its student to faculty ratio to a different average. When 
talking about this campus, he has said we are not going to get extra 
funding until we are closer to the average.  

5. President Cullinan: The part they like is that we’re going to look at the whole 
picture instead of just saying, “ok that person is retiring so we won’t fill that 
position.”  They want us to look at our mission and goals and figure out how to 
do it most efficiently.

F. Lee Ayers: Some constituents feel there is danger in merging departments and 
programs, the departments could lose their mission or vision.  

1. President Cullinan: There is no easy answer, but universities all across the 
country have all sorts of department and program “marriages” and it’s about the 
people making it work.  

2. Provost Potter: The figure of 10 faculty members in the “Rightsizing” memo to 
the chairs is the language in the AP:SOU contract that defines the difference 
between large and small departments. Deans in conversation agreed that this 
was as good a figure as any.  We’re going to have to look at the whole picture, 
and Potter will be meeting with a group who has a vision of marrying 
departments outside of “school silos.”  One doesn’t put departments together 
simply to save money.  But I’ve seen departments with different identities merge 
for administrative purposes successfully.  

3. Potter continues: An e-mail is being circulated by Western contrasting our 
administrative structures.  One difference is they have 10 department chairs 
and we have 23.  If we even saved 10 department chairs at a .3 to .5 course 
release each, that’s 3 to 5 FTEs that we save simply by reorganization.  If we 
expect to reduce faculty lines by 20, 5 is a quarter off that, so this is no trivial 
game in terms of efficiencies.  We all have an interest in examining the 
opportunities we have in taking small bites to get to the goals we need to 
achieve.  

G. Lee Ayers: What happens when enrollments do increase?

1. President Cullinan: If enrollment grows, then we will be in a better situation, 
but we can’t plan a budget based on the hope that we’ll be up.  We’ve been 
doing that, and it has led to semi-disaster.  I have promised the Chancellor and 
the Board that our planning will be based on OUS projections for enrollment, 
and they don’t project immense growth any time soon.  We have retention 
issues to address.  If we’re up in enrollment, that doesn’t mean we don’t still 
have a budget problem.

2. Provost Potter: Friday APSOU and UPC met together and asked, what type 
of enrollment would it take to erase our budget problem?  They concluded that 
an 11% increase in each of the next three years would be necessary, and we 
haven’t had an 11% increase in the last 20 years.  Enrollment growth will not 
get us out of our problem.  Unexpected enrollment increase or retention can 
help us on the margin to not make some of the cuts we are planning.  

IV. Remarks from Provost Potter

A. The “Rightsizing” memo to the chairs was initiated as a request from deans to move 
past voluntary conversations and provide explicit direction for the changes we need to 
consider.  
1. Voluntary conversations had raised ideas, but had gotten stalled at an 
impasse about who was going to change first.  Last year we gave departments 
a year reconsidering organization, and we only moved History to Arts and 
Letters from Social Science, and Women’s Studies went to a dual reporting 
structure with Arts and Letters and Social Science.  
2. The draft of the memo went through consultation with faculty leaders and 
Executive Council.  
3. The memo sets measurable objectives, but the language acknowledges 
program differences.

4. The changes made to pursue the objectives in that memo are actions that 
can be taken without triggering Article 11 Section D processes.

B. Dan Rubenson: We’ve been spending more than our income for more than 3 years.  
Faculty members have wondered why this problem hadn’t been addressed in those 
years?

1. Provost Potter: “We placed too much faith in optimistic enrollment 
projections, we had a lot of pushback when cuts were suggested that resulted 
in temporary cuts, and the collective will to bite the bullet was not in place.”
C. Dan Rubenson: Contribution ratios might be different in different programs, 
depending on their structure.  Could you elaborate on how to judge what kinds of 
issues will be used in deciding that?  
1. Provost Potter: We’ve never done much thinking around this issue, and we 
haven’t thought in terms of cost effectiveness, but campuses across the country 
have.  Lecture-intensive formats cost less than lab-oriented programs, so the 
Sciences in general will be more expensive than Social Science and Arts and 
Letters. Music is expensive because of the structure of instruction.  
2. Potter continued: the cost of instruction is about half of the total expenditures 
of the university, yet it generates all the revenues.  There are programs that 
generate more than 2:1 revenues to expenses, but we’re not generating enough 
revenues for our expense base.  Some programs are closer to 1:1.  Judgment 
calls will be made looking at the whole, with the goal of a balanced budget.  
3. You try to increase the efficiency in revenue generation and you decrease 
overhead costs, inefficient business practices, reducing those things on the 
administrative side which we cannot afford to do.  You must address both sides 
of this house.

D. Dan Rubenson: A lot of people are unclear on what the roles are and will be of the 
UPC, deans, other administrators in making the decisions on how we’re going to get 
the budget to balance short-term.  What is the process?

1. Provost Potter: The AP:SOU contract acknowledges the right of management 
to determine program offerings, course offerings, and graduation requirements. 
 The decision-making authority in terms of what programs and courses we have 
falls to management.  The contract also clearly specifies a consultation before 
those decisions are made.  There’s a charge for UPC, to be consulted and 
engaged in almost every facet of university planning.  But regardless of what 
rights you have, at a university, consensus is best.  But with the timeline, we run 
out of time for consensus.  The President makes the final decision, from 
recommendations from the Executive Council.  
2. Most of the money is in the academic division, 325 FTE.  The next largest 
division is 83FTE, so the burden falls heavily on Academic Affairs to make 
significant contributions to the objectives.  UPC and Potter have engaged in a 
fully consultative process so far, Potter feels.  

3. Section D drives a process with a very tight timeline.  Articles 5 and 11 
Section B charge management with aggressive attention to the challenges we 
face that have to be addressed as well, even as we work carefully through the 
Article 11 Section D process.  
4. Deans have been asked for ideas by the end of December.  They will “cost” 
all the ideas they have assembled, look at the savings they could get, consult 
about the choices, and develop Article 5 options.  And then the President 
determines if we need to go the Article 11 Section D route after we return from 
break.  
5. Not having done this work openly before, there is angst about can we trust 
them, but they are committed to keeping this open and they are trying to be 
forthcoming and collaborative in the approach.

E. President Cullinan: The pressures of the timeline are immense from the
Chancellor,
 the Board, the finances, and the AP:SOU contract.  We have got to balance the fact 
that we need to move fairly quickly with being as engaged as a campus in this 
discussion as we can be.  We have to think creatively about how to do that without 
slowing down the process. It is our goal to give all who are interested in participating 
the chance to participate.

F. Kemble Yates: I believe that painful as it is, I much prefer this kind of approach than what seems to have happened in previous years.  I want to salute President Cullinan and Provost Potter in this situation.  The “me first” thing that’s come up is the morale problem we’re addressing this week.  It feels to faculty like we’re being asked, “what can you cut first?”  We have to look at our stuff in a timeline driven way, but we have to have trust that these same kinds of looks are happening in units other than Academic Affairs.  There is a fear that there will not be a similar hard look outside the academic division.

1. President Cullinan: The other Vice Presidents are working very hard and 
thinking creatively about how to be more efficient.  We still have a lot of 
operations functioning here, but we don’t know if it will be with the same number 
of people and the same processes.  It is a tough task.

G. Kathleen McNeill: As UPC rep, I would like to share that the involvement in UPC 
has been much greater than at any other time at this university.  UPC is helping to 
identify the blue ribbon budget task force that will be looking long term at our 
budgeting processes.  The last meeting in particular, they actually engaged in 
modeling of various scenarios that opened their eyes to the scope of changes that 
need to happen.  There seems to be consensus that we’re looking at a ten percent 
budget cut.  McNeill hopes for the continued involvement of UPC in vetting various 
ideas and providing feedback from various campus constituencies.  This process is
 raising anxiety on the campus, and we need to recognize that a protectivist stance is
 not our goal, we should focus on creating the best university to serve students, 
because that is our long-run hope for success.  

H. Dan DeNeui: At the School of Social Science meeting, it came up that as we 
explore departmental savings, it feels like we are engaging in a process we said we 
wouldn’t do.  Have you entertained the possibility that the mission we have no longer 
works?  Is the mission itself on the table?  Does the state limit this?

1. President Cullinan: If we just said we’re not going to be a comprehensive 
university, there would be opposition to that.  But there are many different ways 
of configuring how to be a comprehensive university serving southern Oregon.
 There is an opportunity here to be creative and rethink SOU.  We do have 
some responsibility within the system, so we must maintain that, but let’s talk 
about the possibilities.

2. Dan Rubenson: the way we are organized in terms of schools gets in the way 
of making opportunities for faculty conversation about synergies.  We could 
benefit from setting up a broader conversation.  

I. Jean Maxwell: How does winter term look for enrollments?

1. Provost Potter: For the last 5 years, winter term head count enrollments have 
been higher than fall term.  The numbers coming in have been a bit behind last 
year, and the headcount was 1.6 percent down, but the pattern we see is that 
there has been aggressive effort to reach out to people we expect to return but 
have not yet registered, and that seems to be paying off.  The trend of closing 
the gap is encouraging, but there is still a challenge to close the gap.

V. AC Report from Faculty Senate Vice-Chair Greg Miller

A. We talked about SB 342

B. President Cullinan talked about responses coming in from the website

1. The Medford Mail Tribune has requested that President Cullinan make the 
comments sent to her available to them, and she talked about the delicate 
situation with our relationship to the paper.  

C. Faculty perceive that non-instructional roles have increased over the past 10 years

D. We talked about Provost Potter’s “Rightsizing the Curriculum” memo

E. Greg announced the partnership between Criminology and Criminal Justice, 
Computer Science, Chemistry, and Communication (Video Production and Film) to do 
an SOU counter terrorism crime scene investigation.  He presented the trailer that will 
air before local films.  This is what high school students in the area will see.  This was 
done in faculty spare time without a budget, and it will excite students.  

VI. Student Senate Report from Nick Young

A. Elections were over on Thursday, e-mail will come out this evening about official 
results.  
B. Young thanked Jonathan Eldridge and his office for keeping students involved in 
the budget situation.  
C. The student senators have a personal commitment to keep students informed and 
direct them to more information.  
D. They will be swearing in new senators second week of winter term and working in 
student fee committees.

VII. ASSOU Report by Karl Ayers

A. The student fee committee process is important to understand.  Students create 4 
committees: 
1. Stevenson Union Advisory Committee (including 3 faculty, 2 voting).  
2. Athletics Advisory Committee (including 3 faculty, 2 voting).  
3. Educational Activities Advisory Committee (including 3 faculty, 2 voting), which oversees supplemental programs and activities.  They hear requests for funding of student groups.  
B. These three committees handle 2.9 million dollars ($243 from each student each 
term).  They bring their budget to the Student Fee Committee (including 5 faculty, 2 
voting).  Once SFC approves a final budget, they send it to ASSOU, the student 
senate, and then it goes to President Cullinan.  
C. Will a faculty member sit on SFC to work on deciding what is valid to put our funds 
and energy for the 07-08 budget?  Please contact Karl Ayers or Jon Eldridge to 
volunteer.  

D. Kay Sagmiller: I served on EAAC last year and will again this year.  Good to do 
long-range planning on the needs of the students.  Last year, there were tensions 
difficult to negotiate, there were conflicts about which clubs would receive an amount 
of money.  There was no equity, it was not based on how many students served, and 
there were no guidelines, no criteria.  How could we be guided by standards on which 
to make decisions?  
1. Karl Ayers: 27 people attended a training last Friday.  You have to think 
about how will your decision affect SOU overall, not just one group or 
constituency.  

E. McNeill: how much do you look at broad institutional data like the needs of students, 
like the National Student Engagement survey?  
1. Karl Ayers: We talked about that.  Deb Myers will work over the break on 
pulling in the numbers of where programs and organizations are at now and 
how they’re using their money and its usefulness to the campus.  The process 
is just getting started, and voting will mostly happen over winter term.

F. Laura O’Bryon: have you found faculty members for the other three 
subcommittees?  
1. Karl Ayers: Everything is under control except for SFC.  

VIII. University Studies Courses (Action Item)

A. Matt Stillman moved and Dan Rubenson seconded the motion to approve both 
courses added to the Integrations list since the last Senate meeting.  The motion 
passed.
B. Matt Stillman moved and Kathleen McNeill seconded the motion to approve the 
explorations goals.  The motion passed unanimously.

IX. AOF (Association of Oregon Faculties) Update from Kemble Yates  


Unfortunately, at the point in the meeting the Secretary’s computer hiccupped.  
Consequently, Kemble’s presentation was not recorded.  He will be sending out a 
written version with further development.

X. Faculty Personnel Committee Update from Greg Gassman

Greg Gassman was unable to attend the Faculty Senate meeting.

XI. Senate Bill 342 and the Oregon Transfer Module Update from Paul Steinle

A. Paul Steinle presented handouts about statewide transfer articulation work.  The
 drafts of this work must be discussed by the full faculty on Friday January 12 1:00-
3:00 to talk about the state learning outcomes and course criteria.  We can post the 
outcomes draft on the CTLA website.  

XII. General Education Articulation Update from Paul Steinle

A. When we changed gen ed, we reframed our criteria, which opened up the possibility 
of a large number of courses from other schools fitting those criteria.  Steinle is 
proposing to start a small task force, the Curriculum Authentication Task Force, that 
will take care of the log jam of looking at all these courses from other schools to 
determine if they meet our criteria for university studies.  If there are questions, they
 will go to the University Studies committee, and if there are still questions, they will go 
back to the individual departments.  This is only for gen ed, all the major courses go 
directly to the departments for transfer articulation decisions.

B. Looking forward, we’re looking at the whole articulation process to create smoother 
transfers from other schools.  ATLAS is the great ubersystem over all the universities 
in Oregon.  Therefore, we must get everything rationalized and represented well in the 
ATLAS system.  
1. There will be a demonstration of ATLAS Dec 18th 11:00am Library 206.


2. Lee Ayers: They demonstrated ATLAS at IFS, and it could be a great system. 
 A student could ask, if I were to major in criminology, which campus will allow 
me to get the best bang for my buck?  It allows them to shop around.  


3. Mara Affre: Our students can also use ATLAS to look at what class at a 
community college close to their home they could take over the summer would 
come back to SOU and count.
4. Paul Steinle: It draws us into the data processing world, and we need to be 
more sophisticated than we are, and in 5 or 10 years it will all be automated.

5. Lee Ayers: A lot of people were worried that it would encourage students not 
to see advisors.  But it is just the opposite, it allows students to start planning 
carefully and to have control and not going down blind alleys until they have to 
see an advisor to create a junior plan.

C. Steinle will be proposing early next year a Faculty Senate Advising Committee, we 
need better lines of communication in an organized, unified voice.
XIII. Priscilla Hunter from Graduate Council

A. The Grad Council had a productive fall retreat and they have been doing a lot of 
work.  They have almost a complete revision of Oregon State Lottery scholarships, 
and that piece is now in place and operating.  Contact Priscilla if you want copies of 
the scholarship progress.  
B. They have approved a program change from Arts and Letters theater program to a 
departmental Master’s degree.  
C. They also approved the School of Business MBA, but they are getting final copies 
of documents to grad council, so it will be coming forward later.  

D. Chris Sackett: For the last three years, we’ve had a theater teacher training 
program roughly on the model of American band college.  It’s a school-area degree in 
incubation.  It’s a 3-year program that works, and we need it to be a department 
program.  It attracts students from across the country, and impacts our ability to 
improve the quality of theater and it is a recruiting device for high caliber students.  
Seeking approval to follow through on procedures for external review and approved by 
the state in time for next cohort to graduate.  Eric Levine manages this program.  

XIV. Adjournment

Greg Miller moved and Matt Stillman seconded the motion to adjourn.
Submitted by

Alena Amato Ruggerio

06-07 Faculty Senate Secretary

